MINUTES OF A MEETING OF NARBOROUGH PARISH COUNCIL HELD ON MONDAY 5 DECEMBER 2016 IN THE CHURCH CENTRE BEGINNING AT 7.30pm
Present:



Mr A Brinsdon

Chairman



Mr D Williams JP

Vice-Chairman



Mr J Collins 


Councillor

Mr S Davey


Councillor



Mr M King


Councillor


Mr P Wilkinson

Councillor & Breckland Councillor

Also In Attendance:



Mr P Smyth


Norfolk County Councillor



Mr D Burchell

Clerk to the Council

1. Apologies.  No apologies for absence had been received.

2. Minutes of Meeting Held on 7 November 2016.  The Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday 7 November 2016 were unanimously approved and signed as a true and accurate record of the Meeting.

3. Declarations of Other Registrable Interests. Councillor Wilkinson declared an Other Registrable Interest in items 13a to 13e inclusive under the Breckland Code of Conduct.

4. Public Participation:

a. County Councillor.  Councillor Smyth advised the Meeting that UK Power are advertising a Priorities Services Register which will enable them to identify vulnerable people in the local community.  Registration should be made using the following web site   ukpowernetworks.co.uk/prioritysupport or by telephoning 0800 169 9970.  The County Council has also signed up to ‘All In Good Company’ which encourages local businesses, district councils etc to support the old and lonely.

b. District Councillor.  Councillor Wilkinson advised the Meeting that contamination of recycled waste had been significantly reduced over the past six months producing a saving of £37,160.00 and noted that membership of the garden waste scheme was continuing to grow.

5. Chairman’s Announcements.  The Chairman reminded the Meeting that he and the Vice-Chairman would be attending a briefing on progress of works associated with the F35 at RAF Marham on 6 December.
6. Budget for the Year Ending 31 March 2018:

a. It was noted that:

i. All councillors had received a copy of the proposed budget.

ii. Both the contract for lighting maintenance and churchyard maintenance are now set for the next three years.  

iii. The Clerk was not forecasting any significant increase in any of the main items of the budget and advised that the Election Reserve will stand at £2000.00 after the Year Ending 31 March 2018 and will therefore not need to be included in the budget for the Year Ending 31 March 2019.   

iv. The Clerk recommended that the Budget be set at £13,746.00.  

b. It was proposed by Councillor Davey, seconded by Councillor Williams and unanimously resolved that the budget for the Year Ending 31 March 2018 be set at £13,746.00.

7. Precept for Year Ending 31 March 2018:  

a. It was noted that the Council Tax Support Grant for the Year Ending 31 March 2018 has been reduced to £898.00 and will decrease over the following two years to nil.

b. Councillor Davey suggested that the Council maintain the Precept at £13,500.00 for the Year Ending 31 March 2018 but consider an appropriate rise in Precept for the Year Ending 31 March 2019.  Councillor Williams suggested that the Council would also need to review the impact of the additional housing due to be occupied over the next two to three years on the Council’s budget and Precept.  

c. It was proposed by Councillor Davey, second by Councillor Williams and unanimously resolved that the Precept for the Year Ending 31 March 2018 be set at £13,500.00 but the Council consider a rise to £14,000.00 when setting the Precept for the Year Ending 31 March 2019.

8. Parish Partnership.  It was noted that the grant application for 50% funding for the Cantilever Bus Shelter under the Parish Partnership Scheme had been submitted.

9. Sport & Play For All.  It was noted that:

a. The Steering Group had met and submitted individual choices of equipment.

b. The list is being collated and will be prioritised at the next meeting.

c. The Group have identified three pieces of equipment for purchase with the grant monies received from Breckland Council.

d. A Village Meeting is being organised for Sunday 19 March 2017 to enable the Steering Group to present to the residents the proposed choices of sport, keep-fit and play equipment and encourage village organisations to become involved in fund raising.
10. Chalk Lane Development.  It was noted that:

a. Persimmon Homes are installing propane gas in all the new dwellings in the Chalk lane development and that the gas will be stored in a large tank on site.

b. Highways will no longer adopt any of the roads in the new Chalk Lane development because of the gas installation.

c. Highways have advised that the developer will have to set up a management company for the maintenance of the adopted roads and that the Parish Council will not have any liability providing they do not become involved in the management company:
i. This should not affect the Parish Council’s decision to take on the maintenance of the public lighting.

11. Heads of Terms Agreement.  It was noted that:

a. The Community Centre Management Committee had resolved to enter into the Heads of Terms Agreement with Gooderstone Property Ltd whereby Gooderstone Property Ltd:

i. Obtain right of access to the proposed retail site to the south of the Community Centre via the Community Centre drive whilst:

1. Resurfacing the Community centre and Social Club car parks.

2. Agreeing to contribute 50% towards maintenance costs of the drive and resurfaced areas.
3. Paying the sum of £3,000.00 to the Community Centre prior to commencement of any works on the retail site.

b. There is some uncertainty as to who owns the Community Centre land as it is not registered but the general view is that the land was purchased by the parish Council who hold the land in Trust for the residents of Narborough while the Community Centre Management committee are Managing Trustees.  It has therefore been recommended that both the Parish Council and the Community Centre management Committee sign the proposed Agreement as Grantors.
c. It was unclear where the Community Centre Management Committee stood regarding the Agreement if Gooderstone Property Ltd decided to sell the retail site land at a later date. 

12. Planning Applications:

a. 3PL/2016/088/F – Willow Bank – erection of 3 terrace houses after demolition of existing bungalow – Refused

b. 3PL/2016/1072/VAR – Land off Low Road, Narford – condition 8 on 3PL/2013/1739/F to extend temporary permission from 25 to 30 years – undecided.

c. 3PL/2016/0008/DEM – Demolition of 1-3 Lower Farm Cottages – undecided

d. 3PL/2016/1210/VAR – Denny’s Walk development – variation of conditions 6 and 13 to ‘prior to occupation’ – undecided

e. 3PL/2016/1084/F – Aggro Palace, Swaffham Road – construction of 11/2 storey detached dwelling to replace existing modular/mobile home – undecided.
13. Correspondence.  There was no additional correspondence brought before the Council.

14. Reports:

a. Norfolkalc.  Councillor Wilkinson advised he had presided at the Norfolkalc AGM where he had been re-elected President.  He advised that the theme of the Meeting had been Restorative Justice.
15. Finance.  The following invoices were unanimously approved for payment:

a. D J Burchell – Clerk’s salary for November - £280.00

b. HMRC – PAYE for November - £69.80

c. CGM Group (East Anglia) Ltd – Churchyard Maintenance Sept - £480.10. 

d. CGM Group (East Anglia) Ltd – Churchyard Maintenance Oct - £64.80

e. SLCC – Annual subs renewal - £78.00

16. Village Matters:

a. RAF Marham Construction Traffic.  Councillor Collins asked that when the Chairman attends the F35 briefing at RAF Marham he pass on the thanks of the residents of Narborough regarding the efforts taken by the station to ensure that all construction traffic remains clear of the village. 
b. Old Vicarage Park.  Councillor Wilkinson asked that the Clerk investigate replacement of the Old Vicarage Park street name plate which has become very faded.

c. Eastfields/Marham Road Junctions.  Councillor Williams noted that the two Eastfields/Marham Road junctions still have considerable loose shingle on them.  The Clerk will ask highways to ensure the area is given priority for sweeping.  

d. Southern Eastfields/Marham Road Junction.  Councillor Davey pointed out that despite the works carried out to improve drainage at the southern Eastfields/Marham Road junction the area is still liable to flooding.   The Clerk will ask highways to investigate.

17. Next Meeting.  It was noted that the next meeting will be on Wednesday 4 January 2017.

The Meeting Closed at 8.25pm.   
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